Implications of Using Uncapped 80% AMI Figures in 2005-2007 CHAS
The household income dimension of the CHAS tables classifies all households in an area as a percentage of their area median income. The median incomes used for this classification are provided by HUD, and are calculated using methodology similar to that used for HUD’s official Section 8 Income Limits, which includes a number of adjustments. Most of these adjustments are made in the process of creating the very low income limit (50% AMI). Generally, other income limits are then calculated as a multiple of the 50% limit (for instance, 60% AMI would be 1.2 times 50% AMI); however, there is one additional adjustment in the calculation of the low income limit (80% AMI)—the low income limit may not exceed the US median. 

The 2005-2007 CHAS tabulations released in December 2009 did NOT use an 80% AMI figure capped at the US median. This means that in high income jurisdictions the 80% AMI figure used in the 2005-2007 data may be substantially higher than the 80% AMI figure used in other similar tabulations. For instance, in Peabody, MA the capped 80% AMI figure for 2007 is $63,700 but the uncapped 80% AMI figure actually used for the 2005-2007 CHAS is $68,240. This discrepancy occurred in 324 minor civil divisions and 81 counties (14% of the 2,881 counties and minor civil divisions for which the 2005-2007 CHAS data were available). Of those 405 jurisdictions, the average difference between the capped and uncapped 80% AMI figure is $6,913, and goes as high as $20,720 in three towns in Fairfield County, CT. For the complete list of affected jurisdictions, and the size of the difference see here: (link to the enclosed Excel file).
In all of these  jurisdictions, comparing the 2000 CHAS to the 2005-2007 CHAS would indicate an explosion in the number of households in the 50% to 80% AMI range, since the 80% AMI threshold is higher than it would have been under the 2000 CHAS methodology. Income limit thresholds above 80% AMI are also affected, but it’s not clear whether they are consistently biased upward or downward. Income limit thresholds below 80% are not affected by this issue. The methodology used to establish the 50% AMI figure was not considerably different from the 2000 CHAS to the 2005-2007 CHAS. Analysts may continue to use the CHAS for analysis of housing problems for households below 50% AMI. 
HUD’s Response:
Leaving the 80% AMI figure uncapped was unintentional, and only recently discovered by HUD staff. It is too late to have the Census Bureau re-tabulate the data using the adjusted income limits, so HUD’s only options are to take the 2005-2007 data off-line or leave it as it is. Therefore it is important to note that the data as it is currently posted online is not necessarily wrong. In fact, the 2005-2007 CHAS data are probably more representative of the actual income distribution in the high income jurisdictions in question. However, the 2005-2007 CHAS are not consistent with other tabulations that use adjusted income figures. Additionally, public officials assessing their need for subsidized housing will likely want to use the Income Limits that HUD uses for program eligibility. HUD will therefore leave the 2005-2007 CHAS data online as they are; however, in future years HUD will use adjusted median incomes consistent with established practice. 
